Faculty Senate Meeting
Wednesday May 3, 2006

Taft-Botner Room Killian 104  3-5
I. ANNOUCEMENTS

A. Roll Call 

Members Present: Malcolm Abel, Stephen Ayers, Patricia Bailey, Richard Beam, Barbara Bell, Marilyn Chamberlin, Sheila Chapman, Cheryl Clark, Laura Cruz, Brian Dinkelmeyer, Jill Ellern, Deidre Elliott, Bruce Henderson, Frank Lockwood, Nancy Norris, Scott Philyaw, Alvin Proffit, Brad Sims, Newton Smith, Ben Tholkes, Shannon Thompson, Marc Yops
Members with Proxy: Edward Case, Don Livingston, George Mechling, Justin Menikelli, Nancy Newsome, Austin Spencer, Kathy Starr
Members Absent: Rick Boyer, John Williams
B. Approval of the Minutes of April 11/19, 2006

Minutes Approved Unanimously, No Changes

C. Welcome and Introduction of New Senators

The Faculty Senate welcomes the following new members: Lydia Aylett, Philip (Ted) Coyle, David Dorondo, Casey Hurley, Mary Karlet, Kevin Lee, Marylou Matoush, Sharon Metcalfe, Sean O’Connell, Krista Schmidt, Lori Seischab

The Faculty Senate salutes the following members who are departing from the Senate after this year: Jill Ellern, Scott Philyaw, Newton Smith, Deidre Elliott, Bruce Henderson, George Mechling, Justin Menikelli, Nancy Norris, Shannon Thompson, Marc Yops

D. Assistant Provost, Bil Stahl
This is a welcome opportunity to explain the initiatives of the IT division. 

i. Summer/Fall Initiatives

i. PC Refresh

This will take place this May with a budget of about $150,000. We are currently establishing our priorities. The refresh does include new faculty but does not include extra funds for more expensive PC’s. 

ii. IT Organization

Scott Swartzentruber is now head of Networking, but he is doing the job of more than one person. For that reason, we are splitting his department into Networks and Operations. In addition, we will be establishing a Server Applications Department and creating an ID management position. We will be merging all client services into one sub-group (includes e-classroom and lab support, Ed Tech, Help Desk, etc.). 

iii. Banner Implementation

Advancement, Admissions, and Financial Aid are all live.  Student registration will be fully live in March. In order to do all this, we are undergoing a major technical infrastructure upgrade. Finance/Accounts Receivable will be live by July 2006. We are also developing approximately 50 new interfaces (ex. Book rental, library, etc.). Human Resources should be live by January 2007 and we have never had an on-line HR system before. Workflow will be live in the 2006-7 academic year. Workflow is a program (part of Banner) that corresponds with our efficiency study and helps to move forms and processes electronically (in place of physical signatures). 

iv. Budget

We have had to do some creative budgeting to cover these initiatives, which cost approximately $1.7 million dollars. We have also put the call center out to bids. 
ii. Major Current Projects

Our major emphasis is to create a robust, reliable IT infrastructure

a. Network Infrastructure Upgrade (to increase stability)
b. Complete Novell Retirement

c. Upgrade Wireless (replace and increase)

d. Web CT/Vista Implementation

e. Select and Implement Web Content Management System

f. Implement Storage Area Network

g. Upgrade to Exchange/Outlook 2003

h. Upgrade Help Desk System

i. Implement Network Intrusion Detection System

j. Review/revise IT Security Policies

k. Acquire Mitigation Systems? (automatic updates and scanning)

l. Initial Phase of ID Management System

m. Implement CITRIX thin client system

n. Implement Call Centers

o. Upgrade Campus Internet Gateway

p. Outsource Student E-Mail (by Fall)

q. Data Center Power and HVAC Upgrade

r. Move (some) IT operations from Forsyth to Outreach

iii. Long-Term Initiatives

a. Include all Students in University’s Microsoft Agreement

b. Investigate moving to Tablet PC requirement for all students

c. Plan ODS/Data Warehouse/MART (allows analysis of data through Banner)

d. Investigate ways to expand hours of user support

e. Software and hardware standards study

f. Increase communication with campus

Comment: Will there be an overlap period with the adoption of Vista?

[Bob Orr]: There will be an 18-24 month transition, beginning in August. An early adopter training program has already begun. 


Comment: Will the Gateway hardware repair remain in Forsyth?

It will probably move to the Outreach Center. There is easier parking and in/out access there. 

Comment: How are you involving students in these initiatives?

We want to do that but we are a bit puzzled as to how to do it. Several of our committees have student representatives, but this is not consistent. We need to work towards this. We had been thinking about a monthly round table discussion with randomly selected students. The technical support people in the residential halls also provide feedback. 

E. Administrative Report: Provost Kyle Carter

1. Let me express my appreciation for the work of Bil Stahl and his staff. They had to do some creative budgeting in order to accomplish the refresh and Banner implementation. 

2. The Council of Deans met with department heads to determine an administrative structure and fair compensation for the work department heads must do over the summer. Department heads are moving to 10 or 12 month assignments and they will now have increased stipends. 

3. We are beginning an enrollment management initiative with the Chancellor and others. The emphasis will be on enrollment, recruitment, and retention. Focused growth institutions have been given $1 million dollars to improve retention. One area that will definitely be enhanced is advisement, where we are moving to a case management approach and adding more advisors. 

4. I had a meeting with the Chancellor about college restructuring. We may make a few minor changes but not much. We are both hoping to move forward with this, as the process has already taken longer than anticipated. The Board of Trustees still have to approve the recommendations and then it goes to the Board of Governors. The Board of Trustees meets in June and the Board of Governors in August. We will miss the July 1 deadline. The Chancellor and the Provost will work out a transition plan. It is likely that we will not have major changes until the following year. There are concerns about Banner, the HR system, etc. conversions already, adding restructuring at this time would be difficult. Once the announcement occurs, however, you can begin planning and meeting to make the transition go smoothly. This gives us more planning time. 

5. The College of Applied Sciences will need to discuss an interim dean, as Noelle Kehrberg begins phased retirement in June. This person would serve a one-year term and shepherd the transition to another college. The nominations process is now open and we hope to identify a candidate by the end of May. 

6. We held a forum on the efficiency study. There were lots of good ideas and I learned about a number of processes that I believe could be made more efficient. There are many little things that could be streamlined. 

7. I am pleased that people are taking the revision of the AFE/TPR document seriously. I am looking forward to working with the new faculty senate on this important task. 

8. I want to thank everyone for their hard work over the past year. If you look at a list of all we have accomplished, it will take your breath away: Strategic Plan, Reorganization, Graduate School, Wellness Study, Business Core, AFE/TPR, Department heads, Suite 25, Banner, etc, etc. We all need a rest and I hope you get a chance to do so this summer. 

Comment: Will we be kept informed about efficiency recommendations?

KC: There will be a website dedicated to this, where you can view recommendations and add comments. It can be accessed from the Provost’s page. 

Comment: Will there be no other interim deans except in Applied Sciences?

KC: I can’t steal the Chancellor’s thunder. Expect a message from him about this soon, perhaps by the end of the week. 

Comment: Can we begin planning to advertise for deans of the new colleges?

KC: Absolutely. The interim deans will begin the process of creating job descriptions, etc. What do people want in their deans? 

Comment: The original reorganization report contained 4 scenarios. Is the game plan still to move through these progressively?

KC: These scenarios were not intended to be a progression, but rather four options. The document from April 10th is my recommendation to the Chancellor. I recommend that you read this report thoroughly. There is no hidden agenda. 

Comment: Do you want further input on the open items from the report?

KC: That’s for the fall. The report contains some calendar recommendations

Comment: Can we have a copy of the recommendation that goes to the Board of Trustees?

KC: Yes. 

F. Senior Faculty Assembly Delegate, Gary Jones (No Report)
G. SGA President (Not present)
Comment:  Max Long (SGA Vice-President) initiated a New York Times subscription program and even brought in a representative to discuss newspapers in the classroom. You can have the Times as a supplemental reading for your classes. Students can have the weekly paper delivered to them for approximately $25. The savings comes from SGA partially footing the bill. (For more information, contact Scott Philyaw). 

Motion: The Faculty Senate commends the SGA for increasing readership in the interest of increasing awareness of national and international events. 

Voice vote. Passes Unanimously. Motion Passes. 
H. Staff Forum Chair (No Report)
I. UAC Chair, Alvin Proffit

The last meeting of the year will take place on-line next week. SAI’s are the focus. We will support the adoption of an on-line SAI and support the motion that all classes be assessed with SAIs. We are also electing officers for next year. The slated offices appear to be swept in for next year. 

J. Newton Smith, Chair of the Faculty

1. Summer Initiatives

I had considered going out in a fiery outburst, castigating the Provost and other administrators. That would certainly be entertaining, but I think we have had enough excitement for one year. Also, it is not how I feel. There are a number of things that will require our continued attention over the summer and into next year. 

a. Applied Research and its relevance to TPR. This began as a Faculty Forum discussion and is not yet resolved. This is a good place for the senate to raise its voice in an area that can make people uncomfortable. 


b. The Senate made recommendation for Section of the Faculty Handbook. These recommendations were returned to the Senate. The issue of how AFE/TPR is done requires considerable attention on the part of the faculty. This is especially pertinent with restructuring looming. 


c. As to restructuring, we do have a sigh of relief for next year. There is so much going on and with SACS on top of it all. There is a great deal to be done. It is appropriate that we have a plan. Let’s work on the plan. 


d. The workload study will also be crucial. This is being done both by the administration and the faculty. What does a faculty work load look like?


e. Resource 25 can have a profound effect on the faculty and how they conduct their affairs. The Senate needs to be aware of this and to express their opinions


f. There will also be a considerable re-alignment of the web. It will look very, very different. The Consultants have been here and we meet weekly on-line. Here on campus, they are discussing design elements. The current proposed roll-out date is October/late September.  

2. Farewell Address

The last four years have been some of the most fulfilling years of my life and I have the senators to thank. We’ve really had a significant influence on the University. The Senate has become a voice that others pay attention to. It has improved the conditions and standards for faculty, staff, and students. It has helped WCU keep pace with a changing world. This is what the senate is all about. 
We have done so much—from our own restructuring, to faculty raises, to SAI’s….and more. And we have done this without being really contentious. We have asked the hard questions and debated the issues. At the beginning, I believed that the senate could be great, but I did not know how entertaining it could be—I thought it was merely a serious debate of important issues affecting the campus, but in the past four years there have been very few meetings that could be described as routine. Thank you. 

Comment: The Senate wishes to formally thank Newton Smith for his service to the Senate and to recognize his significant contributions to faculty governance. 

[Presentation of plaque, cake. Standing ovation.]

II. COUNCIL REPORTS

A. Academic Policy and Review Council: Malcolm Abel, Chair

This has been an interesting year for the council. We had the book rental document. 

Our recommended changes to the advisement model will carry over to next year. 

The liberal studies committee is working on our assessment processes. 

The Curriculum committee has reviewed more proposals at the end of the year than in previous months combined. 

B. Collegial Review Council: Jill Ellern, Chair

i. Faculty Handbook Outline

Motion: To approve the outline (p. 19 in minutes) to serve as a guide for next year’s committee. 

Voice vote. Unanimous. Motion passes. 

ii. Faculty Handbook Least Objectionable Sections

Motion: To approve the adoption of the least objectionable sections of the document (p. 23-20 in the minutes) to serve as a guide for next year’s committee. 

Comment: If this goes forward to next year, what is in place for now? If we make changes later, can they supersede this? 

Comment: What is the point of this at this point? This piecemeal process is puzzling. Why can’t we just wait on this? 

Comment: The purpose is to provide guidelines for what must be a newly constituted committee next year. If we pass this section, it is only as a recommendation for the committee. 

Comment: This process will take a long time. To understand the pieces, we need to have a better sense of the context. 

Question called (Second). Voice vote. 1 opposed. Motion passes. 

Vote by show of hands. 13 for, 5 against. Motion passes. 

iii. Cases of Significant Changes in Expectations

Motion: To recommend the Provost follow the procedures outlined in the provided document in cases of significant changes in expectations to tenure and promotion. 
Motion: Amend the resolution to expire on 11/01/06. This would give the Senate the ability to reconsider it in full, in context with other changes to the AFE/TPR process. (Second). 

Comment: The November date would give the Senate 3 full meetings to (re)consider the changes in context with the revision of the section in its entirety. 

Comment: Does a November date give a potentially affected person sufficient time to go through the process?

Comment: Where does this section go in the Handbook? 

Comment: Right now, it will only go to the Provost as a separate resolution. The Faculty Senate is giving him (and possibly also TPR committees) some guidelines. 

Comment: Didn’t the Provost just say that we shouldn’t expect restructuring changes next year? Does that make this irrelevant? 

KC: Yes, but the Chancellor could still recommend some departmental level changes. 

Comment: I think the term significant is too vague in the document. Everyone will have a different interpretation of what is or is not significant. 

Comment: That would be up to the appropriate TPR committee. It gives them a recourse. 

Comment: I have voiced vigorous objections to this entire resolution. The amendment represents a compromise position. 

Voice vote. Unanimous. Motion passes. 

iv. Summer Committee
Comment: We have decided to create a summer Task Force to continue the work of revising the AFE/TPR sections of the Faculty Handbook. The aim is to have a draft of all changes to the CRC by the Fall and senate action completed prior to the SACS visit in the Spring. Bruce Henderson has agreed to chair the Task Force and Jill Ellern and Laura Cruz have agreed to serve. We will seek additional members from the CRC. 

This is our concern. I also think it should be circulated to the general faculty prior to it being sent up to the administration. 
Comment: Can the recommendations passed today be placed on the Faculty Senate website? [Yes]

Comment: Can we ask Rich Kucharski for a memo detailing his objections to the original Section K passed by the Senate? [Richard Beam will ask for it]

C. Faculty Affairs Council: Austin Spencer, Chair (No Report)

III. OTHER BUSINESS

A. Old

i. SACS Update (Scott Philyaw)
You should have received a draft of the QEP report by e-mail. Your feedback would be much appreciated. The next step in the process is the designation of learning outcomes. 

ii. Student Computer Requirement Task Force (Scott Philyaw)
The intent of this committee is to improve the ties between the curriculum and the computer requirement. We have worked with pilot programs in Wellness, English, and Communications. We also met with the Liberal Studies committee, who have formally supported these new directions and we have agreed to work together next year. 

We did a study about student competency assessment and the results were interesting. These tests were based on the NC 8th Grade Standard Course of Study. The highest average score of our students was 62% (in spreadsheets). This differed sharply from their own perceptions of their abilities. 

Comment: Did the study differentiate by level (i.e. freshmen, senior, etc.)?

Answer: They were assessed in freshmen level courses, so largely freshmen. 

Comment: Is there discussion of having more Liberal Studies courses incorporate technology? 

Answer: We have been trying to work with courses where the skills were appropriate and could be well integrated. 

Comment: Has the Task Force looked at the Tablet PC requirement?

Answer: We are only in the initial stages of that. 



iii. Miscellaneous

Comment: Where are we on the Millennial Campus project? 

KC: We are seeking the millennial campus designation from the Board of Governors. We need this before we can move forward. The planning/conceptualizing stage is done and the recommendation goes to the Board of Governors in June. If granted, we will move forward on some of the plans. Paul Evans is the primary person for this, which we are calling the Millennial Initiative. 

B. New

C. Councils

i. Selection of Council Members

Members are asked to sign up for their desired council. 

ii. Election of Council Chairs

Co-chairs Patricia Bailey and Barbara Bell are named for the Faculty Affairs Council. Other chair positions remain open. 

D. Curriculum Items

Comment: Can we have an explanation for the Special Studies on p. 42? 

Answer: This pertains to a student in exceptional circumstances. 

Comment: On p. 45, the Nutrition major indicates either MATH 170 or PSYCH 251. The latter course is no longer taught. A consultation is suggested. 

Comment: On the last page, the hospitality and tourism major includes the choice of 3 from 15 electives. Perhaps we should save them from themselves. There are a number of philosophical issues with this, as well as staffing and advising problems. 

Comment: Hospitality and Tourism moved from the College of Applied Sciences to the College of Business. The courses listed here as electives were courses in the major. When they moved to the College of Business, they had to adopt the business core and reduce the number of hours in the major. This is the result. There is currently, however, a decision pending that might allow them to reduce their commitment to the core and increase their major courses. 

Comment: On pg. 34, CHEM 460 should surely be changed  (typo). 

Respectfully submitted, 

Laura Cruz

